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Most Rev. Dr. Raphy Manjaly
Archbishop of Agra

THE ARCHDIOCESE OF AGRA

February  19, 2022

My Dear Fathers, Sisters and Brothers,

Grace and peace from God our Father and the Lord Jesus Christ!

I. LENT:  With Ash Wednesday,  which this year falls on the 2nd March, we will enter into the Holy
Season  of  Lent.  Pope  Francis'   Lenten  message  begins  with  this  sentence,  "Lent  is  a
favourable  time for personal  and community  renewal,  as it leads to the paschal  mystery  of the
death  and resurrection  of  Jesus  Christ".  Further  he says,  "Lent  invites  us to  conversion,  to  a
change in mind-set,  so that life's  truth and beauty may be found not so much in possessing  as in
giving, not so much in accumulating  as in sowing and sharing goodness".  In other words,  it is a time
to outgrow sin and sinful tendencies through practice of virtues or righteousness.

A. Biblical Words  for Sin:  In the Bible  sin stands  for the idea of missing the mark. Judges
20:16  speaks  about  seven  hundred  left-handed  Benjaminites  who are able to  sling a stone at
a hair's  breadth  without  missing.  The  word  translated   "miss"   is  the  same  as  the  word  "sin".
Refusing  to grow  into the  image  and  likeness  of God  is to miss the  mark  or goal  of our  life.
Close to this idea of sin is Prophet Daniel's  words to Belshazzar,  son of Nebuchadnezzar:   "You
have been weighed  on the scales  and found wanting"  (Dan 5:27).  St. 'John of the Cross would
have paraphrased  it as: "You have been measured by love and found wanting".   According to St.
Paul it would be falling short of the glory of God (Rom 3:23).

Another Biblical  word  for sin is rebellion or transgression. Whereas  rebellion  indicates  a state
of mind which  opposes the will of God, transgression  describes  the action which follows.  Men are
"alienated"  from God, and they have become "enemies"  in their minds (Col  1:21). According to Fr.
Joseph Neuner  sin is radical  isolation. Man separates  himself  from the source  of life and makes
himself the goal and centre of his life and actions. This alienation  has found expression  in the spirit
of revolt and the  refusal  of subjection  to God.  Behaviour  of this  kind  is described  as "transgression"
that  is, stepping  over the Lakshman  Rekha  (Commandments of God). As pope Benedict  XVI
once  said,  when  divine  law  is  ignored,  sooner  or  later  human  law  too  will disappear, "because
there is no corner stone to keep the whole structure together".
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February 19, 2022
Lenten Campaign against Hunger and Disease

Dear Father/Brother/Sisler/Lay-faithful,

The Lenten season culminating in the Easter celebration is the most significant period of the liturgical
year. The Lord invites us to enter more deeply into His paschal mystery and realize in our own lives
His passion, death and resurrection. What took place in each one's baptism is renewed in a profound
way during this period.

During Lent we emphasize penance. This leads to an expression of one's authentic conversion,
helping us to be renewed in our Christian life. To ensure this, the Church has provided various
alternatives for penance that we can choose from. We should never forget that the purpose of
penance is growth in Christian life.

At Lenten time, the Church has a hallowed custom of organizing a Campaign against Hunger and
Disease.

We are encouraged to sacrifice our legitimate pleasures and even some of the normal requirements
and contribute the amount thus saved to the Campaign. The amount thus collected is utilized to feed
the hungry, clothe the naked, shelter the homeless, help the victims of calamities, Social development
programmes, mindful that whatever we do to the least of our brothers and sisters, we do to Christ
Himself. The Holy Father has reminded the world bodies "that poverty continues to spread even
white many countries experience unprecedented prosperity." He has appealed that the "world must
do more to prevent hunger."

Here are a few concrete suggestions which can help make the Lenten Campaign successful;

a. Every presbytery, community and family can decide on skipping a meal or two- chocolates/
sweets/ cold drinks/ fruits/ non-veg/ice cream- every week of Lent and contribute the equivalent
amount to this Campaign.

b. One can abstain from tobacco, alcoholic drinks, movies, other pleasures and pleasure trips.

c. A collection can be taken up after the Stations of the Cross every week.

d. Gullaks/envelopes can be distributed to families to put in any change that they decide on.

e. A special box can also be placed in the Church for contributions to the Campaign.
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in building families, worshipping the Lord and
committing ourselves to the service of the Church.
Our Aim is to present the HOLY FAMILY as a
model for Christian families.

The day began with the Holy Mass offered
by Fr Santosh D'sa, Fr. Dominic George and Fr.
Viniversal D'Souza  who took the initiative to form
this beautiful group. We entered the church in a
procession. During the Mass Fr. Dominic prayed
for all of us. Fr Santosh D'sa gave a meaningful
sermon which touched everyone's heart. From
liturgy to offertory everything was conducted the
newly formed members of the Holy Family
Association members.

After the Mass we proceeded to plant the
saplings for new beginning. Our beloved
Archbishop Dr. Raphy Manjaly and our Parish
Priest Fr. Ignatius Miranda planted two
Evergreen plants. Later, we proceeded to St.
Felix School where a small programme was
arranged to inaugurate this new association.

Words of wisdom were bestowed upon us
by Most Rev. Dr. Raphy Manjaly, Fr. Santosh
D'sa and Fr. Ignatius Miranda. They told us how
a happy Holy Family could be and how they
could be a support the Church. Office Bearers
were elected to run the association smoothly. It
was a good start where almost 14 couples
participated in the event.

We thank God for every blessing on every
couple and pray that this Association turns out

to be a real mode and ideal for Christian families.
We wish to see this Association flourishing in
other Parishes as well.
-Stephen Alexander, Cathedral Parish, Agra

The Elders' Day Out

The Lockdown kept us aprt but we remained
close to each other in heart... and so as the
lockdowns began to ease out, the AIAIA (All
India Anglo-Indian Association), Agra Branch
Committee members planned a celebration for
the 'Old and the Aged' of our community, who
were affected most by the restriction to our
'freedom movement'.

It was decided that we should have a 'Day
Out' for the senior citizens of our community, on
Sunday March 6, 2022. Rev. Fr. Stephen of St.
Mary's Church, Agra, was gracious enough to
allow us to use the parish hall for our get together.

The brilliant, talented, dapper and punctual
elders of the community, gathered in the hall and
Ms. Kimberleen Rosemeyer, the Community's
Youth Representative, welcomed all, after which
Rev. Fr. Stephen, prayed for the well being of
the community and for the souls of the Anglo
Indians whom we lost in the recent past.

After the Bible reading, and a hymn lead by
Mr. Lui Alberts we all moved towards our dinning
table. The grace was said by Rev. Fr. Stephen
and we then proceeded for a wonderful lunch
very well prepared by Mr. Tyrone D'Souza and
a his family members.












